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Meeting Convened:  10:04 a.m.

Meeting Adjourned: 2:57 p.m.

Council President Greg Anderson
Council Vice President Lori Boyer 
Council Member Garrett Dennis
Burnell Goldman

Barbara Goodman-Excused

M G Orender

Kirit Patidar

Craig Smith

Jeffrey Truhlar       

Annette R. Hastings, Executive Director

Kyle Billy, Assistant Council Auditor
Phillip Peterson, Principal Council Auditor
Jim McCain, Assistant General Counsel

Paul Astleford, President & CEO, Visit Jacksonville
Others Present:    

David Bauerlein, Florida Times Union;  Max Marbut, Jacksonville Daily Record;  Kimberly Morgan, Visit Jacksonville;  Katie  Mitura, Visit Jacksonville; Polly Govreau, Visit Jacksonville; David Reese, Florida’s First Coast of Golf;   Bill Prescott, Board of Directors, Visit Jacksonville;   Bob Myer, Director of Sales & Services, Visit Jacksonville; Bill McConnell, General Manager, SMG; Dave Herrell, Manager Office of Sports & Entertainment; Joel Lamp, Sports & Entertainment; Keith Doherty, Jacksonville Celtic Festival; Joshua Woolsey, Beaches Oktoberfest; John McGowan, President, Gun Con. Inc.;  Alan Verlander, Executive Director, JaxSports; r Rick Catlett, Gator Bowl Sports.
Call to Order: 
TDC Chairman, Council President Greg Anderson, called the meeting to order at 10:04 a.m., noting the presence of a quorum.  Chairman Anderson stated that Parliamentary Procedure dictates when eight (8) TDC members are present any vote taken that ends in a tie is a no vote.  
Review of Minutes:
The minutes from the TDC Quarterly Meeting of May 21, 2015, were distributed for review.  It was moved and seconded that the minutes be approved.  Approved 8-0.
TDC Chairman Remarks:
· Chairman Anderson recognized the new TDC appointment member, Mr. Burnell Goldman, and noted that Mr. Goldman had resigned from the Visit Jacksonville Board of Directors since he would now be serving on the TDC, effective August 18, 2015.  
· Chairman Anderson stated that application requests exceed the TDC funds available and the choices for voting are no, yes, amend, or defer action.  

· Chairman Anderson made a   recommendation that   no organization can apply for a new grant until the previous grant has been closed out. 

· Council Vice President Boyer made a recommendation to change the language so that no organization can be voted on until the previous TDC grant award has been closed out.

TDC Action:

 A motion   was made and seconded that no  organization may apply  for a new grant and come before the TDC  for a vote until the previous grant  award has been closed out.  Approved 8-0
Authorized Uses of Tourist Development Tax Revenues:
· Chairman Anderson reviewed the criterion that TDC funds can only be used for qualified expense.   A memorandum   prepared by Mr. McCain, Assistant General Counsel,   “Authorized Uses of Tourist Development Tax Revenues” for the information of the TDC members was distributed to the TDC.  The memorandum addressed:
· Promotion

· Public owned facilities

· Non Uses 

· Primary Purpose 

· Conventions 

· Hotel rooms, measurable 

· Mr. McCain addressed Section 125.0104 of the Florida Statutes which defines   what tourism development tax revenues may be used for regarding expenditures, and  authorized  uses. He noted the summary of a Florida Attorney General opinion on law enforcement.  
· Mr. McCain concluded that any use of the tourist development tax funds must have as its primary focus the promotion and advertisement of tourism and it is to the local TDC to decide what qualifies.
· Council Vice President Boyer asked for clarification on the language regarding expenditure of funds which   promotes tourism and whether defraying the cost of an event qualifies.   Mr. McCain stated that  if the  focus was  on tourism it would be  the  decision  of the TDC if  defraying an event  expense  promoted tourism,   but  an incidental  benefit is not sufficient.
· Mr. Smith made the recommendation   that the report the of TDC Policy Subcommittee chaired by former Councilman Jones, which had not been adopted by the full TDC,  be discussed at some future time.  

· Chair Anderson stated  that the  report would be placed on the agenda for the November TDC meeting for discussion .

TDC Financial Report
:                                                    Kyle Billy, Assistant Council Auditor 

· Mr. Billy distributed and reviewed the TDC Financial Report for June 30, 2015, prepared by General Accounting Division, and had been checked for accuracy. The amount of bed tax revenue in June was $613,152.36.  
· Comparison of collections for last 12 months to prior twelve months resulted in a percentage change of 13.09 %
· Comparison of collections, fiscal year to date vs. prior fiscal year to date,  resulted in a percentage change of 12.31%
· Comparison of collections  for month of June vs. same month last year  resulted in a percentage change of 4.80 %
· The TDC Financial Report for June 2015 showed there was a TDC Budgetary Balance available for the end of this fiscal year of $179,733.75 for grants and TDC balance of $699,505.00 in the TDC Contingency Account Budget.
· Council Vice President Boyer asked for clarification on uses of the Contingency Fund and Fund Balance accounts.  Mr. Billy stated the contingency fund could be allocated by the TDC but appropriations from Fund Balance required City Council approval. Chairman Anderson addressed the Fund Balance and had Mr. Billy distribute   figures of the TDC Fund Balance for Fiscal Year 2009- 2014, to review the history. It was noted that this was the reserves.
Discussion: 
· Council Vice President Boyer and Mr. Paul Astleford asked for a point of clarification on funds encumbered in future years. Mr. Billy stated that all events listed on the TDC Financials had funds encumbered for future events and those that had multiyear contracts.

· Paul Astleford   asked for a point of clarification for future year bookings encumbrances for multiyear commitments. Mr. Billy stated that funds had been encumber for the events listed. 
· Chairman Anderson   stated the Council Auditors recommendation on the current mode was   direct vendor pay and/or reimbursement and best practices going forward. Mr. McCain stated basic contract address direct payment is an acceptable contractual payment but it is the decision of the body moving forward if this body wanted it. 
· Mr. McCain noted that Section 110.112 of the Ordinance Code prohibits advance payment for goods and services. 

· Chairman Anderson raised the issue of what is the best practice and should there be a policy regarding advance payment for goods and services.
TDC Budget FY 2015-2016:
· Chairman Anderson presented a proposed   starting TDC Budget FY 2015-2016 for discussion, prior to considering the grant requests on the agenda.  The recommendation was made for a 1.5 million dollar target for appropriate level of fund balance reserves. 
· The TDC in agreement and a motion was made and seconded for a target amount of 1.5 million dollar as a reserve to start next fiscal year.

TDC Actions:
A motion was made and seconded to approve a target amount of 1.5 million dollars as a reserve in the fund balance for he proposed TDC Budget for FY 2015-2016.  Approved  8-0.
Discussion:
· Mr. Billy distributed the Duval County Tourist Development Council (TDC) Budget Proposal for FY 2015-2016, for discussion by the TDC on revenue and expenditures. 
· The TDC discussed the TDC Contingency Account and allocation of funds and any changes to fund balance would require Council amendment to budget to make changes.  

· Mr. Billy distributed  a ‘revised’  proposed TDC Budget FY 2015-2016 based on the actions taken by the TDC with the following line  item changes:

· Other Grants- $296.411.00
· CVB Convention Grants- $77,000.00
· Navy-Notre Dame Football Game 2016-$125,000.00
· SEC Women’s Basketball 2016-$56,000.00
· Visit Jacksonville Marketing Initiative-$556,093.00
· Contingency Account-$296,410.00
· Fund Balance -$500,000.00
TDC Action:

A motion was made and seconded to amend and adopt the TDC Budget Proposal FY 2015-2016 to reflect changes and approve the TDC Budget Proposal for Fiscal Year 2015-2016 as presented and subject to approval of the budget by the City Council. Approved 8-0
Application Presentations: 
1.             Jacksonville Sea & Sky Spectacular 2015

                  Applicant:                  City of Jacksonville Office of Special Events


            Presenter:  

Dave Herrell, Manager Office Sports & Entertainment

                        Date:               
October 23-25, 2015

Location:        
Jacksonville Beach

Room Nights:            Guarantee: 1,400 (@ $17.86 per room nights)
                                    Project:      2,000+ (@$12.50 per room nights)

Room Night Rebate: None 

Grant Amount:         $25,000.00

                        TDC Funds Use:       Promotional/Advertising Marketing 
        

Discussion:

· Mr. Dave Herrell, Manager Office Sports & Entertainment, made the presentation for   Jacksonville Sea & Sky Spectacular, for a grant to the City of Jacksonville Office of Special Events as it  is the City of Jacksonville responsibility to host the event.
· The event is on a rotation with Jacksonville Naval Air Station and was last held in 2012.
· Councilwoman Boyer expressed concerned regarding the amount of the grant and that past marketing was local and offered an amendment.  A motion was made to reduce the grant amount to $20,000.00 @ 10.00 per room night and the grant funds for marketing had to be used outside a fifty (50) mile radius of Jacksonville. 

· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as amended.
TDC Action:
· A motion was made and seconded to amend and approve a TDC reimbursement grant award for the maximum amount of $20,000.00 @ $10.00 per documented room night with a room night guarantee of 2,000.  The conditions of grant are the funds be used for promotion, advertising, and marketing outside a fifty mile radius.  The funds are to be encumbered out of the TDC Budgetary Balance FY 2014-2015.  Approved 8-0
2.               Florida-Georgia Football Game 2015
                  Applicant:                  City of Jacksonville Office of Special Events


            Presenter:  

Dave Herrell, Manager Office Sports & Entertainment

                        Date:               
October 30-31, 2015

Location:        
EverBank Field

Room Nights:            Guarantee: 12,000 (@ $5.00 per room nights)
                                    Project:      13,000 (@$4.62 per room nights)

Grant Amount:         $60,000.00

                        TDC Funds Use:       Marketing UF/UGA/ Student Sideline Safety Zones
  Discussion: 
· Mr. Dave Herrell made the presentation for the Florida-Georgia Football Game 2015, for a grant to City of Jacksonville Office of Special Events.  This event has a great history, economic development, and branding for the City.
· Mr. Herrell stated the amount of the request this year was $60,000.00.  He explained this was a requirement of the universities that the City of Jacksonville provide a safety component.  The City has created   sideline safe zones program for a hospitality safe haven for university students and is the City of Jacksonville responsibility.  The “Student Safety Zones are marketed on the campuses of University of Florida and University of Georgia. 
· Councilwoman Boyer asked for clarification on student safety zones from Mr. McCain that it was an approved fact to find it to be eligible expense to provide safety zones as it targets students, provides a comfort level and is part of the contract with universities.  McCain stated it was an approved use.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to amend and approve the grant in the amount of $60,000.00 at $6.00 per room night as presented with finding that the student safety zones promote tourism by virtue of the fact it encourages students to attend, gives a level of comfort and functions much like a tourist welcome center on the interstate which is a tourist facility. 
TDC Action:

· A motion was made and seconded to approve TDC reimbursement grant award for the maximum amount of $60,000.00 @ $6.00 per documented room night with a room night guarantee of 10,000. The funds are to be used for advertising and promotion for team schools (University of Florida & University of Georgia) and with finding that the student safety zones promote tourism by virtue of the fact it encourages students to attend, gives a level of comfort and functions much like a tourist welcome center on the interstate which is a tourist facility.   The funds are to be encumbered out of the TDC Budgetary Balance FY 2014-2015.  Approved 8-0  

          3.           USA Curling National Championship 2016

                  Applicant:                  City of Jacksonville Sports & Entertainment/SMG


            Presenter:  

Dave Herrell, Manager Office Sports & Entertainment

                        Date:               
February 6-13, 2016 

Location:        
Jacksonville Veterans Memorial Arena 

Hotel Headquarters: Crown Plaza Downtown

Room Nights:            Guarantee:  1,000 (@ $15.00 per room nights)
                                    Project:       2,000+ (@$7.50 per room nights)

Room Night Rebate: None 

Grant Amount:         $15,000.00

                        TDC Funds Use:       Offset Arena Facility Costs  
Discussion:
· Mr. Dave Herrell made the presentation for USA Curling Championship 2016 for the City of Jacksonville Sports & Entertainment, which will be hosting the championship.   The funds are needed to offset the SMG cost of rental of the Jacksonville Veterans Memorial Arena.   
· This is a first time event which will put Jacksonville on the map by a doing non-traditional sport.. 
· Mr. Joel   Lamp, Office of Sports & Entertainment, stated that marketing of the event will be done by USA Curling to their membership and constituents.  The estimated economic impact is one million dollars.  We will have the opportunity to bid on a future USA Curling World Championship and this helps position Jacksonville nationally. 
· Chairman Anderson confirmed with Mr. McCain that rental cost of the arena is an allowable expense. 
·  There being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented.
TDC Actions:    
A motion was made and seconded to approve a TDC reimbursement grant award for the maximum amount of $15,000.00 @ $15.00 per documented room night with room night guarantee of 1,000. The funds are to be used to offset the SMG rental cost of Jacksonville Veterans Memorial Arena.    Approved 8-0.  
4.            Lannadoo Jacksonville Celtic Festival 2015

               Applicant:                  Jacksonville Celtic Festival, Inc.
                     Presenter:                   Keith Doherty, President  
                     Date:                            November 14-15, 2015
                     Location:                     Sea Walk Pavilion-Jacksonville Beach     
               Amount:                      $20,000.00  

               Room Nights:              Guarantee: 4,000 (@ $ 5.00 per room night)
                                                     Project:      5,000 (@ $4.00 per room night)
               Room Night Rebate:   None
               TDC Funds Use:         Regional Advertising/Radio/On Line Promotion

Discussion:
· Mr. Keith Doherty, President of Jacksonville Celtic Festival, Inc. gave the presentation for the Lannadoo Jacksonville Celtic Festival 2015, to be held at the Sea Walk Pavilion in Jacksonville Beach.   Mr. Doherty gave the background of the Jacksonville Celtic Festival which is in its third year.  The funds are needed for marketing and advertising outside the region to grow the event. 
· The TDC had a discussion regarding guaranteed and projected room nights and method of the tracking of room nights.  It was noted the Beaches has a total of 1,100 hotel rooms. 
· Vice President Boyer made a motion that the grant funds for marketing and advertising had to be used outside a fifty (50) mile radius of Jacksonville. 

· There being no further discussion a motion was made and seconded to amend and approve a TDC reimbursement grant award for the maximum amount of $20,000.00 at $5.00 per room night with a room night guarantee of 4,000 room nights for regional marketing outside a fifty mile radius
TDC Actions:  
A motion was made and seconded to amend and approve a TDC reimbursement grant award for the maximum amount of $20,000.00 @ $5.00 per documented room night with a room night guarantee of 4,000. The grant conditions are the funds are to be used for regional advertising/radio/on line promotion outside a fifty mile radius of Jacksonville. The funds are to be encumbered out of the TDC Budgetary Balance FY 2014-2015.  Approved 8-0 
5.           Beaches Oktoberfest 2015

              Applicant:                   Beaches Oktoberfest, Inc.        

                    Presenter:                   Joshua Woolsey, Managing Partner   
                    Date:                           October 16-18, 2015

                    Location:                    Sea Walk Pavilion-Jacksonville Beach

              Amount:                     $30,000.00 
              Room Nights:            Guarantee: 4,000 (@ $7.50 per room night)

                                                  Project:     5,000 (@$6.00 per room night)

             Room Night Rebate: None
             TDC Funds Use:        Regional Promotional Advertising 

Discussion:
· Mr. Joshua Woolsey, Managing Partner for Beaches Oktoberfest, Inc., made the presentation for the Beaches Oktoberfest 2015.  Mr. Woolsey gave a PowerPoint presentation covering the three day event held at Sea Walk Pavilion at Jacksonville Beach.  The funds will be used for regional marketing focusing on a targeted audience.    Mr. Woolsey stated if the event is profitable the funds will be returned to the TDC.
·  The TDC debated   the spending of marketing dollars outside of Duval County, the    amount of $30,000.00 for the grant, room nights, and the fact it is not a need period. 
· A motion was made to amend the amount of the grant from $30,000.00 to a maximum of $20,000.00 at $5.00 per room night with a room night guarantee of 4,000. The funds are to be used regional advertising/radio/on line promotion outside a fifty (50) mile radius of Jacksonville. The funds will be taken out the current TDC budgetary balance FY 2014-2015. 
· There being no further discussion a motion was made and seconded to approve as amended.
TDC Actions:    
A motion was made and seconded to amend and approve a TDC reimbursement grant award in for the maximum amount of $20,000.00 @ $5.00 per documented room night with a room night guarantee of 4,000.  The conditions of grant are the funds are to be used for promotion, advertising, and marketing outside a fifty mile radius of Jacksonville.  The funds are to be encumbered out of the TDC Budgetary Balance FY 2014-2015.  Approved 8-0
6.        Shooting & Outdoor Convention 2016

             Applicant:                  Gun Con, Inc.        

                   Presenter:                  Jon McGowan, President   
                   Date:                          July 27-31, 2016

                   Location:                   Prime Osborn Convention Center

             Amount:                    $350,000.00 
             Room Nights:            Guarantee: 10,000 (@ $35.00 per room night)

                                                 Project:      23,000 (@ $15.22 per room night)

             Room Night Rebate: TBD
             TDC Funds Use:       National & Southeast Regional Marketing Campaign 

Discussion:
· Mr. McGowan, President of Gun Con. Inc., gave a PowerPoint Presentation for the Shooters & Outdoor Convention 2016, to be held at the Prime Osborn Convention Center and other locations in Jacksonville and Jacksonville Beaches to showcase the City.  This would be a new large scale national event for Jacksonville and attract 40,000 visitors from outside the region.   Mr. McGowan referenced similar events  are the  NRA  Convention, Shot Show, and  Great American  Outdoor Show, which the Shooting & Outdoor Convention is patterned after.  The funds would be used toward the marketing budget for event which was created   by the Dalton Agency.
· TDC members raised concerns about this being the right date of the convention (July 27-31, 2016). It was noted that there were currently no hotel contracts.  Mr. Meyer stated   Visit Jacksonville had put out a lead for hotel rooms but to date did not have responses available prior to the TDC meeting
· Mr. Orender made a motion to defer action on the application until the next scheduled TDC quarterly meeting in November, 2015.   He expressed concerns this was a large amount of  $350,000.00  for a start- up event and wanted to know what  lesser amount the applicant indicated he would be willing to accept.
· Council Vice President Boyer stated it needed to be clear what additional specify information   related to a business plan and financial detail was required for further discussion in November.  She stated having attended these huge events Jacksonville was a perfect market for this type of event. 
· The TDC members supported the deferral and concluded that additional information was needed regarding funding the event, how locked in was the date of the convention, business plan, a budget, grant of a lessor amount, facilities comparisons, impact of 10,000 to 23,000 room nights (18,000 total  room in Duval County),   impact of a regional event,   commitment of group room blocks, occupancy level, and background of promoter of the event. 
· Chairman Anderson made the recommendation that the applicant meet with TDC members to address questions prior to the next meeting.
· There being no further discussion a motion was made to defer action on the application and the applicant would come back at the TDC meeting to be held November 19, 2015, with requested information. 
TDC Actions: 

A motion was made and seconded to defer action on application for the Shooters & Outdoor Convention 2016 until the next TDC meeting to be held November 19, 2015.  Approved 8-0.
7.                 TaxSlayer.com Gator Bowl Classic 2016

              Applicant:                  Gator Bowl Sports, Inc.        

                    Presenter:                   Richard Catlett, President/CEO   
                    Date:                           January 2, 2016 (December 27, 2015-January 3, 2016)

                     Location:                   EverBank Field

               Amount:                    $420,000.00 
               Room Nights:            Project:  25,000 minimum to area

               Room Night Rebate: None
               TDC Funds Use:       Supplement Participating Teams Payout 
Discussion:
· Mr. Richard Catlett, President Gator Bowl Sports, Inc., made the presentation for the TaxSlayer.com Gator Bowl Classic 2016.   Mr. Catlett stated this was a six year (6) contract obligation.  The funds will be used to help with team payout.  
·  It was noted for clarification  the funds are a line item in  the TDC Budget for FY 2015-2016 but Gator Bowl Sports is required  to make an application presentation to the  TDC  for  approval  of grant  fund amount of $420,000.00  be encumbered  for 2016.  Mr. Catlett will come back at the February meeting and make a report to the TDC.
· Mr. Catlett stated that the difference in room nights for the Gator Bowl Game compared to the Florida Georgia Football Game was more than sixty percent (60%) of attendees for the Game Bowl Game come from out of town.

· There being no further discussion a motion was made and seconded to approve the $420,000.00 contract amount and the funds to be encumbered out of the TDC Budget for FY 2015-2016.
TDC Actions: 

A motion was made and seconded to approve a TDC reimbursement grant award in the maximum amount of $420,000.00 for the Tax.Slayer.com Gator Bowl 2016. The funds are to be used to offset team payout with documentation of room nights using the  STR report. The funds are to be encumbered, subject to approval, out of the TDC Budget for FY-2015-2016.
Approved 8-0
8.                  Navy-Notre Dame Neutral Site Football Game 2016

               Applicant:                 Gator Bowl Sports Events, Inc.  d/b/a JAXSPORTS Council        

                     Presenter:                 Richard Catlett, President/CEO   
                     Date:                          November 4-6, 2017
                     Location:                   EverBank Field

               Amount:                    $250,000.00 
               Room Nights:            Project:  20,000 (@ $12.50 per room night)

               Room Night Rebate: TBD         
               TDC Funds Use:       Supplement Participating Teams Payout 

Discussion:
· Mr. Richard Catlett, President of   JAXSPORTS Council, made the presentation for the Navy-Notre Dame Football Game 2016.   Mr. Catlett stated it will be a neutral site game and a salute to the Navy. It was anticipated that Navy would draw 15,000  fans, and    Notre Dame 25,000.  The funds will be used to help with team payout.  

· A motion was made and seconded to approve the $250,000.00 as presented.  

· Chairman Anderson made a recommendation that since the event is to be held in 2016, that half of the funds ($125,000.00) be encumbered in FY 2015-2016, and the remaining ($125,000.00) in FY 2016-2017. 
· Mr. Billy explained that JAXSPORTS Council would have to come back in FY 2015-2106 and make a request for the additional $125,000.00 and ask for remaining funds. This could be wrapped into the amendment   and a resolution of support.  It was noted   the  additional  $125,000.00  is not  guaranteed until the vote of  the TDC. 
·  Councilman Boyer stated that since there was not a contractual commitment a         resolution of   support for the additional $125,000.00 for FY 2016-2017 budget with JAXSPORTS Council coming back for approval by the TDC be added. 
· Vice President Boyer asked if team payout are a valid use of TDC funds.  Mr.  McCain confirmed that it was an allowable use of funds. 

· Vice President Boyer made  a motion to amend  the grant amount to $125,000.00 to be encumbered  as a line item  in the TDC  Budget  FY 2015-2016  and  a resolution of support  for future funding of an  additional   $125,000.00 to be taken out of proposed TDC Budget in FY 2016-2017 upon JAXSPORTS Council coming back to the TDC for approval of the additional $125,000.00.  The condition of the grant is a guarantee of     5,000 room nights at $25.00 per room night and funds are to be used off set the teams’ payout. 
TDC Action:

A motion was made and seconded to amend and approve a TDC reimbursement grant award in the maximum amount of $125,000.00 for the Navy-Notre Dame Football Game 2016. The funds are to be used to offset team payout at $25.00 per room night for a room night guarantee of 5,000 documentation of room nights. The funds are to be encumbered, subject to approval, out of the TDC Budget for FY-2015-2016.  The TDC approved a resolution of support for an additional $125,000.00 to be encumbered out of TDC Budget FY 2016-2017, subject to the JAXSPORTS Council coming back for TDC approval. Approved 8-0
9.                 SEC Women’s Basketball Tournament 2016

              Applicant:                 Gator Bowl Sports, Inc. d/b/a JAXSPORTS Council      

                    Presenter:                  Richard Catlett, President/CEO   
                    Date:                           March 1-6, 2016

                    Location:                    Jacksonville Veterans Memorial Arena

              Amount:                     $100,000.00 
              Room Nights:             Guarantee: 3,000 (@ $33.34 per room night)
                                                   Project:       8,000 ($12.50 per room night)

             Room Night Rebate:  None
             TDC Funds Use:        Marketing/ Offset Arena Rental 

Discussion:
· Mr. Catlett introduced Alan Verlander, Executive Director of JAXSPORTS Council, who made the presentation for SEC Women’s Basketball Tournament 2016.  Mr. Verlander noted the SEC is looking for a permanent location for holding SEC Women’s Basketball Tournaments.  The event will be shown on ESPN and advertised on SEC network and campuses.  This is a one year contract and the funds are needed to offset the cost to SMG for rental of Jacksonville Veterans Memorial Arena.
· Mr. Orender made a motion to approve an allocation of $100,000.00 at   $20.00 per room night   with a room night guarantee of 5,000   room nights.  The funds are to be taken out of the budget for   FY 2015-2016. 
· Councilman Dennis made the recommendation that remaining $44,000 in the current TDC budgetary balance be encumbered and the remaining $56,000.00 to be a line item in the TDC Budget FY 2015-2016.  
· Mr. Truhlar asked the auditor for clarification on the amount left for grants in this fiscal year.  Mr. Peterson stated the $44,000.00 would take the remaining funds budgeted for this year.
· A motion was made an seconded to approve $100,000.00 with conditions of the  grant: 
· $20.00 per documented room night for a guarantee of 5,000 room night
· $44,000.00 encumbered TDC Budgetary Balance FY 2014-2015
· $56,000.00 line item  in  proposed TDC Budget FY 2015-2016

TDC Actions: 

A motion was made and seconded to approve a TDC reimbursement grant award for the maximum amount of $100,000.00 @ $20.00 per documented room night with a room night guarantee of 5,000. A grant of $44,000.00 is to be encumbered out of the TDC Budgetary Balance FY 2014-2015.  The remaining $56,000.00  to be put as  a line item in proposed TDC Budget FY 2015-2016 (Expenditure Grant SEC Women’s Basketball 2016) subject to approval. The funds are to be used to offset rental cost of Jacksonville Veterans Memorial Arena.    Approved 8-0.
10.             Visit Jacksonville Marketing Initiative Advertising Plan FY 2015-2016
                  Presenter:                 Paul Astleford, President & CEO, Visit Jacksonville

                  Amount:                   $633,093.00 (10%)

                  TDC Funds Use:       Print, Broadcast, Digital Contingency

Discussion:
· Mr. Paul Astleford, President of Visit Jacksonville, made the presentation, requesting a grant in the amount of $633,093.00 for a Visit Jacksonville Marketing Initiative Advertising Plan FY 2015-2016 which would be done year round.   Mr. Astleford distributed a hand-out outlining the fiscal year ten percent (10%)  marketing grant request  as outlined  in the Dalton Agency Media Plan/ Consumer & Meeting Planner /Visit Jacksonville media recommendation for leisure travel/meeting market:
· Print-$235,085.00
· Digital-$216,750.00
· OOH  (Out of Home) $149,260.00
· Contingency-$31,998.00 
·  Council Vice President Boyer   questioned if  the current  contract and original  RFP (Request For Proposal) required  the base amount to be used for marketing  and what  additional marketing are we buying with the additional 10%  which is a  supplemental request.   Mr. Astleford stated the additional 10% was needed to be competitive with other cities in marketing.
·  Vice President Boyer asked what percentage of the current contract budget FY 2015-2016 was going for marketing and advertising.  Ms. Polly Govreau, Director of Finance for Visit Jacksonville, stated 17.5% in line item (advertising & promotion) was going for advertising out of the total budget and the total marketing budget minus salaries was 32% of the budget.   The additional 10% (marketing initiative request) would be added to the 17% line item in the budget ($557,693.00) for a total net cost of $1,190,789. 00 combined. 
·  A discussion was held on the past  RFP history and future  RFP to be issued  regarding a
percentage amount for marketing. 
·  Mr. Smith made the request for Visit Jacksonville to provide information what the top 10 cities of the 50 cities listed spend on marketing.  Mr. Astleford referenced the Visit Jacksonville Strategic Plan 2015-2016, which addressed this issue and will provide that information.
Discussion:

· Chairman Anderson asked for a motion on the $633,093.00 grant request by Visit    Jacksonville for Marketing Initiative FY 2015-2016.
·  Mr. Smith made a motion and it was seconded   to approve a $633,093.00 (10%) reimbursement grant for marketing for Visit Jacksonville and the funds would be a line item in the budget for FY 2015-2016.
·  Councilman Boyer stated she found it problematic to take this from the proposed TDC FY Budget 2015-2016.
·  Councilman Dennis   expressed concern about having a contract for 70% and then   approving an additional 10% amount in addition to the contract amount and what was the return on the investment.  He questioned   if the City could do better expending the funds itself, and make marketing   a function of the City   moving forward towards 2017.
·  Mr. Goldman supported additional funds for Visit Jacksonville to market Jacksonville as a destination, stating that compared to competitive cities we are   totally underfunded. The   money will go strictly for advertising.   
·  Council Vice President  Boyer  stated her  challenge   was it was  supplanting the obligation   of the original  scope of services  for the  RPF (Request for Proposal)  and  the fact we are  only spending   17% of   what was in the  original contract. Ms. Boyer expressed concern that we have a bid contract and on an annual basis are supplementing and that seems inappropriate.  She wanted to encourage the   marketing because this was important but why it was not done as a part of the 70% is a disappointment.
·  Mr. Truhlar stated that he did business in other Florida cities and this amount does not hold water or compare to what other counties budget for hotels. 

·  Chairman Anderson stated he was not going to support the motion and would   offer a motion because of the same kind concerns expressed by Councilwoman Boyer.   Visit Jacksonville is   spending 17% of current contract on advertising and this grant request is adding to the 17%.  
·  Chairman Anderson offered a motion for TDC consideration to offer a $100,000.00 increase year over year and Visit Jacksonville can come back later and make a case for additional funding. 
·  Council Vice President Boyer supported the motion because Visit Jacksonville is having a year over year increase and with the revenue going   up the 70% amount went up but Visit Jacksonville was still operating on same amount for advertising in their budget.   The increase could have been put back in the advertising budget.  By adding   $100,000.000 the net total dollars going to Visit Jacksonville would be increased over last year. She rejected that it was a reduction   when it is an increase.  This gives Visit Jacksonville an increase and they can come back TDC to make a case for additional funds.   This gives the TDC time to review the scope of service and the RFP to make sure from a contractual standpoint it is not doing a modification and upping the contract amount.
·  Mr. Smith did not support the motion and stated everything Visit Jacksonville did was marketing and this would be putting us at a big disadvantage.  He noted for the record he was not advocating for Visit Jacksonville but for Jacksonville, Florida.  He expressed his objection to taking away the additional funding stating this was not in the best interest of Jacksonville.

·  Mr. Truhler stated he looked at it as an index increase because Jacksonville is not where it should be from a private investor standpoint.  
·  Mr. Orender stated he would rather see the funds put into advertising because the TDC is funding every sports organization and the money should be put into reinvesting in advertising   for the entire city as a destination. 
·  Being no further discussion a motion was made and seconded to approve the motion to amend the amount of Visit Jacksonville Marketing Initiative FY 2015-2016    to $100,000.00.
TDC Actions:
A motion was made and seconded to amend the amount of the Visit Jacksonville Marketing Initiative FY 2015-2016 from $633,093.00 to $100,000.00. 
Motion Defeated 3-5
 (Council President Anderson, Vice President Boyer, Councilman Dennis) 
(Goldman, Orender, Patidar, Smith, Truhler)
Discussion:

· Chairman Anderson stated the motion on the table was for $633,093.00. 
· Reimbursement would be contingent upon back-up documentation and invoices.
· Funds will be a line item  encumbered out of the proposed TDC Budget FY 2015-2016
· Being no future discussion a motion was made and seconded to award a maximum    reimbursement TDC grant to Visit Jacksonville in the amount of $633,093.00 for Visit Jacksonville Marketing Initiative FY 2015-2016 as presented in the Visit Jacksonville 2015-2016 Marketing Initiative Advertising Plan.  Visit Jacksonville will be required to submit invoices with back-up documentation.  The funds are to be encumbered out of the proposed TDC Budget FY 2015-2106
TDC Action: 
A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum TDC reimbursement grant award expenditure in the amount of $633,093.00 for Visit Jacksonville Marketing Initiative FY 2015-2016 as presented in the Marketing Initiative Advertising Plan 2015-2016.   Visit Jacksonville will be required to submit invoices with back-up documentation.  The funds will come out of the proposed TDC Budget FY 2015-2016, pending approval of the TDC Budget FY 2015-2016.

Approved 5-3 
(Council President Anderson, Council Vice President Boyer, Councilman Garrett Dennis)

11.          Encumbrances TDC Festival Fund/Office of Special Events FY 2014-2015


       Total Encumbrance TDC Festival Grant FY 2014-2015   $3,500.00

                   Presenter:      Dave Herrell, Manager Office Sports & Entertainment

                    Event:
                     Black Expo 2015

                    Location:                     Prime Osborn Convention Center
                    Amount:   
         $3,500.00 

                    Date:         
         October 24, 2015

                    Use of Funds:             Marketing  

Discussion:
· Mr. Herrell made the presentation for the Office of Special Events for Black Expo 2015.
· A motion was made to amend the grant to specify the  grant  funds will be used  for advertising  out of  market.   
· Being no further discussion motion was made to encumber the funds for Black Expo 2015 as presented.
TDC Actions: 

A motion was made and seconded to amend and approve a Black Expo 2015 TDC Festival Fund Grant for Jacksonville Office of Special Events previously encumbered   for a total amount of $3,500.00 from the TDC Festival Funding FY 2014-2015.  The funds are to be used for  out of market advertising.  Approved 8-0                   

12.              Encumbrances CVB Grant Fund 2014-2015

                   Total Encumbrance Request CVB Grant Fund FY 2014-2015   $18,445.00
                   Presenter: 
         Paul Astleford, President, Visit Jacksonville

Event:                        Buffalo Soldiers Motorcycles of Jacksonville 2016
                                    (BSMC) 

                    Amount:  
        $1,500.00

                    Room nights: 
        362 (@ $4.14 per room night)

                    Hotel:                         Lexington Hotel & Conference Center Riverwalk    

                    Date:  

        February 5-6, 2016    

                    Use of Funds:            Marketing, AV, Room Rental, Transportation, Reception

                    Event: 
                    Fleet Reserve Association 2016  
                    Amount:   
        $3,945.00
                    Room Nights: 
        1,315 (@ $3.00 per room night)

                    Hotel:                          Lexington Hotel & Conference Center Riverwalk  

                    Date:                           October 9-16, 2016   
                    Use of Funds:             Marketing, Room Rental, AV, Transportation, Reception      

                   Event:
                     Capella University/Capella Education Company 2016

                   Amount:   
         $10,000.00

                   Room Nights: 
         2,660 (@ $3.76 per room night)
                   Hotel:                           Hyatt Regency Jacksonville Riverwalk

                   Date:         
         November 9-18, 2016

                   Use of Funds:              Marketing, Room Rental, AV, Transportation, Reception   

                   Event:                          College of Optometrist In Vision Development 2017   
                                                         (COVD)

                   Amount:   
         $3,000.00

                   Room Nights: 
         1,500 (@ $2.00 per room night)
                   Hotel:                           Hyatt Regency Jacksonville Riverwalk

                   Date:         
        April 23-30, 2017

                   Use of Funds:              Marketing, Room Rental, AV, Transportation, Reception                                    
   Discussion:
·  Mr. Astleford and Mr. Bob Meyer, Director of Sales for Visit Jacksonville made the presentations for encumbrances for convention groups out of the CVB Convention Grant Fund FY 2014-2015.  The total encumbrance was $18,445.00, with a total room nights of 5,837, and average per room amount of $3.16.  

·  Mr. Astleford asked for clarification regarding why the CVB Convention Grant amount of $100,000.00 was not included in the budget FY 2015-2016. Mr. Billy stated it was not funded in the budget and would be take later. 
·  Council Vice President Boyer posed the question to Mr. McCain in reference to   his memo of the TDC not delegating authority. She inquired if this was the point at which the TDC   determines if the grants funds promote tourism. Mr. McCain stated that was correct and any TDC member may ask for a presentation on any of the encumbrances. 
·  Council President Anderson stated that Councilwoman Boyer posed the question that it was the fiduciary responsibility of the TDC to determine if the grant encumbrance promotes tourism and asked for the presentations to be made on each of the groups.  
·  There being no further discussion Council Vice President  Boyer  entertained a  motion  based on  the  review  and approved fact   that  the grants promote tourism  and   recommended    approval  of  funds  to be  encumbered in the amount of $18,445.00 from the CVB Convention Grant Fund FY 2014-2015,  as presented for Buffalo Soldiers Motorcycles of Jacksonville 2016,   Fleet Reserve Association 2016,  Capella University/Capella Education Company 2016, and College of Optometrist In Vision Development 2017. 
TDC Actions: 

A motion was made and seconded to approve the total encumbrances for the four (4) events in the amount of $18,445.00 from the CVB Convention Grant Fund for FY 2014-2015, with conditions the reimbursement would be based on room nights generated as presented.  The funds are to be used for marketing, AV, meeting room rental and transportation.  Approved 8-0.
13.            Encumbrances CVB Grant Fund 2014-2015 $60,000.00

                 Total Encumbrance Request:  $150,000.00

                  Event:                      Christian Congregation of Jehovah’s Witnesses, Convention 

                  Location:                 Jacksonville Veterans Memorial Arena
                  Hotel:                       Hotels Utilized:  Multiple hotel properties 

                  Dates:                      June 30-July 2, 2017 & July 7-9, 2017

                                                   May 25-27, 2018 & June 29-July 1, 2018 

                                                   July 5-9, 2019 &, July 12-14, 2019 

                                                   July 3-5, 2020 & July 10-12, 2020

                                                   July 2-4, 2021 & July 9-11, 2021      


                  Room nights:          30,000 (3,000 per convention)  

                  Amount:                 $60,000.00 Total

                                                  $15,000.00 per convention (2 conventions per year)
· June 30-July 2, 2017 & July 7-9, 2017
· May 25-27, 2018 & June 29-July 1, 2018 

                   Funds Use:           Jacksonville Veterans Memorial Arena Rental 

Discussion:
· Mr. Bob Meyer, Director of Sales for Visit Jacksonville, made the presentation for the CVB Grant Funding for a pending Jehovah’s Witnesses contract for five (5) years contingent upon CVB Convention Grant Funding for rental of the Jacksonville Veterans Memorial Arena and with no guarantee of room nights.  The request was in the amount of $15,000.00 per ten (10) conventions (2 conventions per years listed) for a total of $150,000.00.  The funds are needed to offset the cost of the rental of the Jacksonville Veterans Memorial Arena. The room nights projected are estimated at 2,800 to 3,000 per convention.  
· Council Vice President Boyer noted that   Visit Jacksonville had   previously pointed out   there was not the $100,000.00 allocated for CVB Convention Grants as a line item in the proposed TDC Budget for FY 2015-2016.  It was stated that was correct and presently Visit Jacksonville has nothing available as a line item for  CVB Convention Grant Funds FY 2015-2016  and currently Visit Jacksonville  had   80% of all money in  the proposed TDC Budget FY 2015-2016.  
· Mr. Goldman made a motion to approve the $60,000.00 out of CVB Convention Grants FY 2014-2015 with $90,000.00 later as requested for a total of $150,000.00. 

· Mr. Billy stated there was $73,383.00 currently available in the CVB Convention Grants FY 2014-2015

· The motion died because lack of a second. 
· Mr. Astleford addressed the lack of a line item for CVB Convention Grants FY 2015-2016.

· Councilman Boyer  noted  there was not  enough left in budget for CVB Convention Grants  after  the  (10%) $633,093.00 grant was approved for Visit Jacksonville

· Mr. Patidar stated basically there was no money since there is no funding in the CVB Convention Grants line item for $100,000.00 in FY 2015-2016.
· Council Vice President Boyer made a substitute motion that  the funds be encumbered out of the remaining balance of CVB Convention  Grant Fund FY  2014-2015  in the amount  $60,000.00 for four (4) conventions through July 2018. 
· Mr. Goodman asked would we lose the business by not the funding remaining 3 years.  Mr. Meyer, Visit Jacksonville, stated most likely because they wanted a 5 year contract commitment to pay for the arena.  It is valuable because of the multiple hotels and the July business.  
· Council Vice President Boyer explained  that from  a  parliamentary procedure standpoint  point  she   could not make a motion to reconsider as she had voted against the   previous  motion   and someone else who had voted  for it   could make  a motion to reconsider  their previous action and reduce the previous amount of $633,0190.00 to Visit Jacksonville by $100,000.00  and  allocate the $100,000.00 to Visit Jacksonville for CVB Grants.  
· Mr. Patidar asked if Visit Jacksonville could pay for it out of the $633,0190.00.  It was stated that those funds has been encumbered for a specific use and could not be used for another funding purpose.

· Chairman Anderson ruled the motion on the floor out of order because there was no money to fund the motion.
· The TDC held a discussion on the projected estimated fund balance, contingency account, and other grants for FY 2015-2016.  Any future uses of funds out of the fund balance would have to go before the Jacksonville City Council for approval.
· Mr. Smith made a motion to fund $73,000.00 in FY 2014-2015 and an additional $77,000.00 out of fund balance in FY 2015-2016.
· The motion was defeated.
Discussion:

· Chairman Anderson stated a motion was needed to move for reconsideration and once the motion was back on the table then a second motion could be offered.

· Mr. Goldman moved for reconsideration of previous action of approval of $633.093.00 for Visit Jacksonville Marketing Initiative FY 2015-2016. 
· There being no further discussion a motion was made and seconded for reconsideration.
TDC Action:

A motion was made and seconded to reconsider the previous actions to award $633,190.00 for Visit Jacksonville Marketing Initiative FY 20152016.  Approved 7-1.
Discussion: 

· Mr. Goldman made a motion to reduce the Visit Jacksonville Marketing Initiative FY 2015-2016 to   $556.093.00 and to place the balance of $77,000.00 in the CVB Convention Grants FY 2015-2016.  
· A motion was made  to  encumber $73,000.00  for the following convention and amount per convention:

· $15,000.00 -June 30-July 2, 2017 
· $15,000.00 -July 7-9, 2017
· $15,000.00 – May 25-27, 2018
· $15,000.00 – June 29-July 1, 2018
· $13,000.00- July 5-9, 2019
· Visit Jacksonville will provide documentation of room night and the funds will be used to offset the rental of the Jacksonville Veterans Memorial Arena.
· There being no future discussion a motion was made and seconded to approve funding as presented.
TDC Action:
A motion was made and seconded to approve the total encumbrance in the amount of $73,000.00 from the CVB Grant Funding FY 2014-2015.  The encumbrance will be $15,000.00 for Jehovah Witnesses Convention June 30-July 2, 2017; $15,000.00 for Jehovah Witnesses Convention July 7-9, 2017; $15,000.00 for Jehovah Witnesses Convention May 25-27, 2018; $15,000.00   for Jehovah Witnesses Convention June 29-July 1, 2018, and $13,000.00 for Jehovah Witnesses Convention July 5-9, 2019.  Visit Jacksonville will submit documentation of room nights and funds will be used to offset the rental of the Jacksonville Veterans Memorial Arena.
 Approved 8-0.
                  Additional Grant Funds Request:  Total $77,000.00

                  Christian Congregation of Jehovah Witness Conventions 

· July 5-9, 2019-   $2,000.00
· July 5-9, 2019- $15,000.00 
· July 12-14, 2019-$15,000.00 

· July 3-5, 2020-$15,000.00 

· July 10-12, 2020-$15,000.00 

· July 2-4, 2021-$15,000.00 

· July  9-11, 2021-$15,000.00  

Discussion:
· Council Vice President Boyer asked Mr. Astleford his opinion regarding using the funds for this purpose.  Mr. Astleford stated less business would be booked because there would be no grants to complete on that level but the City could not afford to lose current business.
· The remaining balance of $2,000.00 will be encumbered out of the  Expenditure of Operating Account (CVB Convention Grant) in the proposed TDC Budget FY 2015-2016  in the amount of $77.000.00 , subject to  and conditional  on the  approval of  the proposed TDC Budget FY 2015-2016..
· There being no further discussion a motion was made to encumber funds for Jehovah Witnesses Conventions through 2021.
TDC Action:

A motion was made and seconded to approve the total encumbrances in the amount of $77,000.00 from the CVB Grant Funding FY 2015-2016.  The encumbrances will be for $2,000.00 for Jehovah Witnesses  Convention July 5-9, 2019;  $15,000.00 for Jehovah Witnesses  Convention July 12-14, 2019; $15,000.00 for Jehovah Witnesses Convention July 3-5, 2020;  $15,000.00 for Jehovah Witnesses Convention July 2-4, 2021; $15,000.00 for Jehovah Witnesses July 9-11, 2021. Visit Jacksonville will submit documentation of room nights and funds will be used to offset the rental of the Jacksonville Veterans Memorial Arena.  The encumbrance will be a line item in CVB Convention Grants proposed TDC Budget FY 2015-2016, subject to  and conditional on the approval of the TDC Budget.  Approved 8-0.
Other Business:

President’s Report                                                         Astleford, Visit Jacksonville President 

Mr. Astleford   made the presentation stating that Visit Jacksonville now had been awarded  the  formal accreditation  by the Destination Marketing Association International. 
· The Visit Jacksonville packet covering the following was distributed for review and discussion and Chairman Anderson stated that it would be covered further  at the November TDC meeting for those  TDC members wanting additional information.  
· Executive  Statistical Summary  YTD 3rd Quarterly Performance Metrics
· Visit Jacksonville Group Sales Productivity 87,401 RN’s

· STR Report Occupancy Change +2.7%

· Average Daily Rate Change +8.2%

· RevPar Change +11.1%

· Room Nights Sold Change 2.4%

· Total Rooms Revenue Change +10.8%

· Visit Jacksonville Third Quarter Activity Report 2015-2016
· Visit Jacksonville Income Statement (ended 6/30/2015)

· Visit Jacksonville Financial Summary (ended 6/30/2015)
· Visit Jacksonville Presentation/ Business Plan FY 2015-2016
(on file Visit Jacksonville Business Plan)
· Visit Jacksonville Business Plan 2015-2016 

· Executive Summary 

· Key Target Audience 

· Organization Overview

· Business Plan Strategies & Tactics

· Business Plan Goals

· Visit Jacksonville Presentation/Strategic Plan 2015-2016
   (on file Visit Jacksonville Strategic Plan)
· Vision and Mission Statement

· Objectives 

· Economic Prosperity for Jacksonville

· Recognition of Jacksonville Premier Visitor Destination 

· Greater Community Pride, Energy & Engagement

· Aspirational Plan Development

· Convention Center Development 

· Audiences

· Primary

· Secondary

· Tertiary

Visit Jacksonville Presentation/ Budget FY 2015-2016                     Paul Astleford, President 
Mr. Astleford presented the proposed Visit Jacksonville Budget for FY 2015-2016 in the amount of $4,431,648.00 covering:
· Revenue
· Expenses
· Group Sales, Services & Promotion
· Destination Marketing
· Finance & Administration 
Discussion:

· Council Vice President Boyer asked for clarification under revenue noting it included the TDC contract amount but not Visit Jacksonville Marketing Initiative.  Ms. Govreau Visit Jacksonville Director of Finance & Administrator, said it was not included.
· Mr. Billy stated that the Visit Jacksonville Independent Audit required only an audit on the amount of the City of Jacksonville contract.   Any additional funding or revenue is not included in the audit. 
· Councilman Dennis noted that the budget amount presented by Visit Jacksonville had a discrepancy of $1.00 that needed correction from $4,431,648.00 to reflect correct amount of $4,431,649.00. 
· There being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the Visit Jacksonville Budget with additional $1.00 correction and Visit Jacksonville Business Plan FY 2015-2016 as presented.
TDC Action:
A motion was made and seconded to approve the Visit Jacksonville Business Plan and Visit Jacksonville Budget for fiscal year 2015-2016 as presented in the amount of $4,431,649.00.   Approve 8-0.

Visit Jacksonville Contract                        Jim McCain, Assistant, Office of General Counsel

Mr. McCain distributed for the review and approval of the TDC the Third (3rd) Amendment to Agreement between the City of Jacksonville and Visit Jacksonville for Marketing, Advertising, Promotional, and Support Services effective October 1, 2015-September 30, 2016.  Mr. McCain noted the only changes to the agreement were the increases in the City’s maximum indebtedness by $4,431,649.00, to a total not-to-exceed amount of $15,421,145.00 and a newly added Exhibit B-3  which is the contract fee schedule for monthly payments  for the fourth year of the term of the Agreement for fiscal year 2015-2016 in the amount of $4,431,649.00. 
Discussion:
Mr. Patidar asked for clarification on whether the contract included the $556,093.00 Visit Jacksonville Marketing Initiative FY 2015-2016.  Mr. McCain stated it was not included.  Mr. Patidar recommended that the TDC get a legal opinion on the additional 10%.  
Chairman Anderson stated that Mr. McCain would come back at the November TDC quarterly meeting with a legal opinion.
· There being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the Third Amendment to the Visit Jacksonville Agreement for FY 2015-2016.

TDC Action:

A motion was made and seconded to approve the Third Amendment to Agreement between City of Jacksonville and Visit Jacksonville for Marketing, Advertising, Promotional, and Support Services for FY 2015-2016 in the amount $4,431,649.00.  Approved 8-0.
Florida’s First Coast of Golf Quarterly Report                        David Reese, FFCG President       

· Mr. Reese submitted a report for Florida First Coast of Golf (FFCG). The report  covered:

· Golf Channel Destination Segment NE Florida 
· Golf Digest International Summit in October 
· Total Golf Tourism 

· Website Traffic/YTD Promotional Media 
Visit Jacksonville Board of Directors Report                    MG Orender, TDC Representative 

· Mr. Orender reported that he had been attending the Visit Jacksonville Board of Directors meetings and observed what was being done in the committees especially the special committee on  marketing.  He was most impressed with the changes since he had been Chairman of Visit Jacksonville Board ten years ago.  
Closing Comments:
· Mr. Goldman made the recommendation that applicants provide information on the  need  period of hotel occupancy for  dates the events are being held.   Ms. Laurie Kopstad, Visit Jacksonville Research, Reporting Analytics Manager, stated historical information on Duval County statistics and reports were available to the applicant through her office. 
· Mr. Truhlar stated further   clarification was needed verify and track room nights. 
· Next Quarterly TDC Meeting is schedule to be held on Thursday, November 19, 2015.
Public Comments:
· Ms. Patty Troysell, representing Fionn MacCool’s Irish Pub, expressed her appreciation as a Visit Jacksonville Partner of services provided by Visit Jacksonville and networking with other business in the downtown area.
· Being no further speakers the public comment section was closed. 

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss the meeting was adjourned at 2.57 p.m.

NOTE:

The written minutes for this meeting are only an overview of what was discussed and not a verbatim transcript of this meeting.

The interjection of, and all responses to the topics for the same can be found in detail by clicking on link:

 http://www.coj.net/city-council/tourist-development-council/meeting-information.aspx then click on meeting audio for the August 19, 2015, TDC Quarterly Meeting.


 The minutes are to be approved by the TDC at the TDC Quarterly Meeting, Thursday, November 19, 2015.

The following items are on file in Legislative Services:
Minutes:    Annette R. Hastings-TDC 8/19/15 “Draft” Copy of Minutes/CityC
CD:            1-LSD

Materials: Submitted to LSD 09/15/15
                  Approved TDC Minutes M ay 21, 2015
                  Meeting TDC Notice August 19, 2015
                  Agenda               
                  Sign-in Sheet   (2)
                  Speaker Card (1)

                  June TDC Financials 2015
                  TDC Proposed Budget FY 2015-2016  
                  Visit Jacksonville 3rd Amendment to Agreement Contract      
                  FFCG Report Handout         
                  Visit Jacksonville Quarterly TDC Report Packet
                  Visit Jacksonville Budget/Marketing FY 2015-2016
                   Visit Jacksonville Essential Strategic Budget 2015-2016 (handout)

  Applications: 
                   Sea & Sky Spectacular 2015
                   Florida/Georgia Game 2015
                   USA Curling Championship 2016
                   Lannadoo Jacksonville Celtic Festival 2015
                   Beaches Oktoberfest 2015    
                   Shooters & Outdoor Convention 2016
                   TAXSLAYER.com 2016

                   Navy-Notre Dame Football Game 2016

                   SEC Women’s Basketball Tournament 2016

 PowerPoints:
                    Lannadoo Jacksonville Celtic Festival 2015
                    Shooter & Outdoor Convention   2016
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